                                                                    CITY OF SALEM 
BOARD OF HEALTH
MEETING MINUTES

September 13, 2011
	MEMBERS PRESENT: Dr. Barbara Poremba, Chairperson, Martin Fair, Marc Salinas, Dr. Larissa Lucas, Robert Dionne & Gayle Sullivan
OTHERS PRESENT: Larry Ramdin, Health Agent
MEMBERS EXCUSED:  Thomas Furey, Councilor Liaison

	
	

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION/ACTION

	
	

	1. Call to Order

2. Minutes of Last Meeting

           (June 14 2011)
	Meeting called to order by Dr. Poremba, Chair, at 7:05pm.

Unanimously approved with corrections


	3. Chairperson Announcements
	Dr. Poremba pointed out that the regularly scheduled November 8th meeting is on an election day. The Board agreed to change the meeting date to November 15th.

	     4. Monthly Reports-Updates

	A. Administrative Report
B. Public Health Nurse Report
C. Health Agent Report

D. City Council Liaison Updates
5.       Variance Request for 
117 Lafayette Street –    105CMR 410.400A Minimum Square Footage.

	Presented and approved. Copy available in office
Presented and approved. Copy available in office
Presented and approved. Copy available in office. 
· Clarification of WNV: There was one (1) mosquito sample in Salem which has tested positive for West Nile Virus and the affected area has been treated; there were no positive samples in 2010. The press release on the website will be corrected to reflect this.
· Given tobacco violations reported, the Board requested that Joyce Redford from Tobacco Control be invited to present recommended changes in tobacco policies/fines to the board next month or at a mutually convenient meeting date.
· Regionalization grant; will update the board next month.
 None presented.
Request from owner of 117 Lafayette St.  to vary the code for each unit from the minimum size of 150 square feet of habitable floor space per unit to not less than 100 square feet. 
Clarification: The measurement of habitable floor space excludes closets, bathrooms, interior hallways, and kitchen cabinets, countertops and fixed appliances. 
The building has been in its present use since renovations in1988 when Occupancy Permits were issued for all 63 units.
Notices of the hearing were posted on the doors of all units at 117 Lafayette Street on September 9, 2011.

Letters of support of the variance were submitted from the Building Commissioner and Fire Department. 
The state code states that a variance may be granted in cases where implementation of the code would create “manifest injustice”. If the variance is not granted, 63 SRO units would be deemed illegal and uninhabitable.
Atty. David Jackowitz spoke on behalf of Caritas Communities, a non-profit provider of affordable subsidized single room occupancy (SRO) housing and owner of 117 Lafayette Street since 2004. This variance will not conflict with the spirit of the code and stop a manifest injustice by allowing the tenant to stay in their units and allow continued use of the building as single occupancy dwellings as it has for 23 years. Every unit has a private bathroom with tub and shower and kitchen sink, small refrigerator and stove. There have been no complaints regarding square footage prior to one made by a former tenant 6 years ago, who has filed a civil suit against the owner.
Atty. Jackowitz presented that a variance was granted by the Boston Housing Court in the case of Lenard Sammy Trustee of Kelspec Realty Trust vs. Marshy Raribin Sonario – Boston ISD.
Wilson Tejada, Building Manager, stated that only one person is allowed to live in each unit. Currently there are 60 units rented and 60 residents would be homeless without this variance.

The Board discussed the option of converting the building into a rooming house. In that case, the stoves would need to be removed and the code requirement would then be reduced to 80 square feet of habitable floor space, significantly less than what exists. However, this type of change may impact provision of federal grant subsidies, be costly to owners and present a hardship on residents who would not have personal cooking facilities.
Atty. Chris Winton Henderson, spoke on behalf of the following:  William Sperlinga #213, Jane Barton #409, Charles Chouinard #303, Lisa Gianelli #203, Kris Blackburn  #313, 

David Covino #201, George Covan #414, Faustao Martinez, #217, Leon Keif , #208 former tenant, currently residing at Salem Heights A203, Francis Keeft,  #310 former tenant, currently residing at Salem Heights A104, John DeGeorgio.
She requested a continuance to review information and interview clients. Her understanding is that the units are not SROs but dwelling units that require a minimum of 150 square feet. Given that if the variance is not granted that her clients may be homeless, her stated reason to delay action was that she did not know how many of the tenants would be affected because it is not known how many units are less than 100 square feet.
The Board clarified that the variance request was only for units greater than 100 square feet and therefore any unit less than 100 square feet would not apply.

The Health Agent informed the Board that granting of the variance would have no negative effects from a public health perspective.
Dr. Poremba, Chair, opened the floor for comments from the audience members that would be directly affected by this variance. There were a number of tenants who reported that they had previously been homeless, had no other place to go, and were scared to be back on the streets; one resident had lived there for 12 years. All asked the board to grant the variance. 
Wilson Tejada Sr., Site Manager showed a pile of applications of people looking for a place to live and asked the Board to support of this variance.
A former resident, who has a legal case against the owners, presented some information to the Board; he is opposed to the variance.

The Board also reviewed letters submitted in support of the variance.
Motion by M. Salinas: to approve variance for 117 Lafayette Street permitting single room occupancy of all units that are not less than 100 square feet.  

2nd by R. Dionne.
Discussion by the Board included that:
· A continuance of the hearing would not provide any new relevant information. 
· The property owner has been responsive in correcting any sanitary issues identified by the health department as evidenced by inspection reports submitted.

· There is no evidence to support that the granting of the variance will have any direct negative effect on public health.

· Not granting the variance would cause manifest injustice by potentially leaving 63 people homeless.
Motion passed unanimously.  

	6. Discussion of BOH mission, objectives, responsibilities and plans

	Deferred.

	7. BOH Exterior Paint Removal Proposed Regulations and RRP

	Deferred.

	8. Miscellaneous

	None

	      9.  Meeting Adjourned:
Respectfully submitted,
Heather Lyons-Paul
Clerk of the Board
	9:50pm


	Next regularly scheduled meeting is October 11, 2011 at 7pm at City Hall Annex, 120 Washington Street, Room 311,  Salem.


Comment  Summary

******************************************************************************

There were a number of tenants who reported that they had previously been homeless, had no other place to go, and were scared to be back on the streets; they asked the board to grant the variance.

· James Bigaro #413 – previously homeless – in support of this variance

· Chris Edwards #308 – previously homeless – in support of this variance

· William Ceria #206 – 1998 – has no other place to go – in support of this variance

· Lisa Gianelli #203 – has been homeless many times – scared to go to the street
· Joseph DeVito #314– Read letter he wrote about a tenant at 117 Lafayette St who was giving false information to other tenants to convince them to be against this variance- In support of this variance.

· Ronald Coron #420 – 12 years living there – in support of this variance

· Wilson Tejada Sr., Site Manager, holding a number of applications in his hand of people looking for a place to live – in support of this variance.

Those not in support:
· Charles Chouinard #303– Asked for continuance for 1 month so his Atty. can get further information- Not in support of this variance.

· David Covino #201 – Says the size of unit is too small. Not in support of the variance. 
· Richard Harrell, currently a resident at 2 Heritage Dr and former resident of #321- Plaintiff - presented information to the board about his ongoing case with Caritas Communities.
